Arva Marie Johnson Interview

K. JOHNSON: This is Kathleen Johnson, interviewing Arva Marie Johnson, the first

African-American woman on the Capitol Police Force. The date is March

1, 2007. And the interview is taking place in the Legislative Resource

Center conference room, Cannon House Office Building. I was hoping

that we could start off with some biographical information today. If you

could just tell me where and when you were born.

A. JOHNSON: Okay, I was born in Rocky Mount, North Carolina, in 1950, February the

third.

K. JOHNSON: What schools did you attend when you were in North Carolina?

A. JOHNSON: I went to elementary school—I went to N.A.W. Harlem School—that was

in North Carolina. In my senior year, I went to Booker T. Washington

High School and graduated from there in 1968.

K. JOHNSON: What professions were your parents?

A. JOHNSON: Homemakers. They were homemakers.

K. JOHNSON: Did you always have an interest in being a police officer?

A. JOHNSON: Well, growing up in North Carolina, I always liked their uniforms, and I

have always wanted to help people. So I figured one day I'd grow up, and if

not in the military, police officer, something that could help people.

¹ For a brief summary of the career of Arva Marie Johnson see, "The First African-American Capitol Police Woman," Weekly Historical Highlights, Office of History and Preservation, Office of the Clerk, http://clerk.house.gov/art history/highlights.html?action=view&intID=369.

K. JOHNSON: How did you specifically—or what specifically attracted you to the Capitol

Police Force?

A. JOHNSON: I was working at Hecht's warehouse, and my cousin was working up on the

Hill . . . Beverley Beasley was working up on the Hill. And she called me,

she said, "[the] Capitol Police is going to hire females for the department."

So she told me to come down and fill out an application, and that's what I

did.

K. JOHNSON: This was in 1974?

A. JOHNSON: Nineteen seventy-four.

K. JOHNSON: Do you remember the application process?

A. JOHNSON: Wow. They asked you a lot of different questions, and your background.

And then, they had to do your background checks. And you had to have

a high-school diploma. And I think that was—and then you had to be able

to pass the physical. Definitely had to pass the physical.

K. JOHNSON: What do you recall about your first day on the job?

A. JOHNSON: Wow, my first day on the job I went to the midnight shift, which—I wasn't

used to staying up all night. And trying to find my way up on the Hill,

coming from Maryland . . . from D.C. then, lived in D.C. And everybody's

trying to tell you how to get to work: "If you see the Capitol dome, East

Capitol Street will bring you straight in." So I got here; I was on time.

K. JOHNSON: Did you have someone to show you the ropes in your first few days?

A. JOHNSON: Yes. When I came on, you always work with an officer, an experienced

officer. And they would train you and walk around and show you

everything you're supposed to be doing security wise.

K. JOHNSON: Can you describe in a little more detail what your first assignment was?

What was the midnight shift?

A. JOHNSON: Oh, the midnight shift was once the building closed—we got here at 11, it

was already closed—we had to double-check to make sure all the doors

were locked, make sure nobody was left in the building, and then just do

hourly checks of the building.

K. JOHNSON: Did you go into Member's offices? Was that part of your assignment?

A. JOHNSON: Oh, we were checking doors to make sure they were locked and nobody

was in them [the offices].

K. JOHNSON: Okay. How long did you stay on the midnight shift?

A. JOHNSON: I stayed on the midnight shift for about six months, about six months.

K. JOHNSON: What did you do after that?

A. JOHNSON: I went on day shift—H2. I meant Capitol 1, C1.

K. JOHNSON: What did that entail?

A. JOHNSON: That entailed working outside, in the cold, and I used to work on the

Southwest Drive. Back then, we were checking cars; they were able to

park on Southwest Drive, and they had to have stickers on their cars, so I had to make sure everybody had stickers. If not, they had to keep moving; nobody could park until after 10:00 in the morning. And they opened that up to the public then.

K. JOHNSON: Did you like that assignment better than the midnight shift?

A. JOHNSON: Yes. {laughter} Yes, I liked that better.

K. JOHNSON: You mentioned that you had to pass a physical.

A. JOHNSON: Yes.

[4:00]

K. JOHNSON: As time went on, as you were an officer, were there other training

requirements that you had to do like yearly physicals, or . . .

A. JOHNSON: Oh, no, we didn't have yearly physicals.

K. JOHNSON: Was there any kind of training that you had to complete in order to move

on to the next year as a police officer?

A. JOHNSON: We had, like I said, we had to go through—they sent us to rookie school

anyway, and we had to pass written tests, and we had to pass the driving

test. We had to pass the exercise—you know, like I said, exercising—we

had to pass the driving test, and then we had to pass qualification; you had

to be able to shoot.

K. JOHNSON: Had you fired a weapon before?

A. JOHNSON: No.

K. JOHNSON: What was that like?

A. JOHNSON: Hard. {laughter} But getting used to it was hard because I guess the feel of

a weapon in your hand was something completely different, but I passed it,

so it was good.

K. JOHNSON: Now, you were one of the first women on the [Capitol] Police Force.

There were four women in 1974.²

A. JOHNSON: There were four, yes.

K. JOHNSON: Can you describe what it was like being one of the few women on the

force?

A. JOHNSON: It was strange because, for one thing, the men weren't used to females, and

that was a big change for them. And they felt that we as women couldn't

do the job as well as they could. Some didn't want to really work with you

because they didn't think you were qualified enough to back them up. So

we had to prove ourselves that way—that we were there to help when they

needed us to.

K. JOHNSON: What were the accommodations like? Were there locker rooms for women

at that time?

A. JOHNSON: No, they didn't have locker rooms for women. What they ended up doing

was putting up a partition to divide the men's room from the women's

² The three other women officers were Nancy Yount, Alexandra Di Simone, and Patricia Rinaldi. See John McArdle, "A Force for Change," 10 January 2007, *Roll Call*.

room, and then they brought us a few lockers in. They had put up a partition.

K. JOHNSON: About what time did that change?

A. JOHNSON: I think then I was on day shift, so I guess about three or four months later.

K. JOHNSON: Okay. And I know that we had discussed earlier about the uniforms. Can you describe the uniforms for women?

A. JOHNSON: They didn't have female uniforms for one thing. So, trying to fit into the men's uniform—high-water pants—because being as tall as I am, then. . . . High-water pants, and trying to get them to fit around your waist, it was kind of uncomfortable. But I made it work.

K. JOHNSON: Can you describe the other women that you worked with? Did you get to know them well because there were so few of you?

A. JOHNSON: Yeah. Well, I didn't get to really work with too many of them because the two females that came on in September, they were on the plainclothes detail—what we call plainclothes detail. So I didn't really see them. And then the other female, she was 3 to 11 [shift]. So I didn't really get to interact with them that much.

K. JOHNSON: If you had to describe the force during your first few years, or during the 1970s, how would you do that?

A. JOHNSON: Wow. It was strange and different to be working around a lot of men knowing that you are the only female that's on the day shift, and knowing that they really didn't want to work with you, and then trying to hold a

conversation—sometimes we didn't talk at all. And then sometimes you might get somebody that wanted to talk about their job.

K. JOHNSON:

Can you provide an example of some of the resistance that you might have met?

A. JOHNSON:

[8:00]

Well, some of them would say, "Why would you want to be here? Wouldn't you rather be at home with your child, cooking?" I said, "No." "I don't think you'd be able to handle this job." I said, "I think I can." So I had to really prove myself. And then as time went on, they saw that I wanted to do the job, and I could do the job, and I was willing to stand by them and do it. So it all changed. It was good, and they started to accept me.

K. JOHNSON:

So you won them over?

A. JOHNSON:

Yeah, I won them over.

K. JOHNSON:

Well, you were also the first African-American woman on the force. Were you aware that you were breaking new ground of being one of the first women and being the first black female officer?

A. JOHNSON:

No, I didn't realize that. I think when I realized that was when they asked all of us to get together to take our picture, so they could have a picture of their first females on the Capitol Police Department, and that was when I first realized that I was the first African-American female, which didn't faze me at all because as time went by I didn't really think about it. And then as time would pass, and they started to hire more females, and then they said, "You were the first African-American female." And I said, "Yeah, I was, I guess." They said, "Do you know what that means?" I said,

"No, what does it mean? I have a job." {laughter} Which I thought was good; I have a job, and I like doing it, you know, so it didn't faze me at all. Even at the retirement party, it didn't faze me until everybody started talking. I told my kids, I said, "I didn't know." [My son] said, "Yeah, Mom, you didn't realize that?" I said no, because to me, I'm just an ordinary person that, okay, I don't make a big deal out of anything. I try to always do my job and accept people for what they are and go with that. So when they say you would be embarrassed because they were talking about, you know, well we're going to do this [retirement party]. And I said, "But why?" They said, "Do you realize what you've done?" I said, "No." And then, I just, I didn't pay attention to it. I just wanted to do a good job and make my family proud. That was all—and the department, too, because I love my family in the department.

K. JOHNSON:

Well, the way that you've talked about the force, it does sound like it was a family kind of atmosphere—that you were very close. Was this something that stayed the same throughout your career, or did that change as the force grew in size?

A. JOHNSON:

As the force grew in size, a lot of different things started to come into play. I think when you're on the department, you have to be here three years before you can take the sergeant's test. So I was here for three years; I decided to take the sergeant's test. And just as we were getting ready to take the sergeant's test, they said, "Well, we're going to"—how did they put it—"we're going to rate your work before you take the test." I said, "Okay. I thought you always take the test, and then they give your oral board?" When you go, they ask you how would you do different jobs if you were official. But they decided to rate us first, and of course, they gave me a low rating. And so I asked my official, I said, "Why?" And he said, "Well, we have more females now that's eligible for the test, so we want to grade

you as a group." I said, "Grade us as a group?" So, of course, I got a low mark, and I was upset about it, and my official said, "Well, most women got low grades on this." So I talked to some of my male counterparts, and they said, "No, we've always taken the test first, and then you go before the board where they grade you with your ratings on how well you do your job." So I was a little disappointed with that, so I didn't take the test anymore past that.³

K. JOHNSON: This was during the 1970s.

A. JOHNSON: Seventies, right—back in the '70s.

K. JOHNSON: And the first few years afterwards.

A. JOHNSON: Right.

K. JOHNSON: Did you talk to any of the other women officers to compare similar circumstances?

A. JOHNSON: Yes, yes. Some got low grades, and some got higher grades. So most of us,

[12:00] they were changing. And then as the years went on, the department was

stereotyping—the test wasn't really made for you to get passed it. And if

back then, just kind of backed off from taking the test after that because

you passed the test, then you went before the oral board. Then you got a

low rating. So a person that had a low test score, when they went before

the oral board, they got a higher rating. So they became number one and

number two up in there. So if you did pass the test, then you went before

the oral board, so you got a lower one. And it was racially divided then.

³ In 1990, of the estimated 165 women on the Capitol Police Force, six held the rank of sergeant. See Walter Pincus,

"Unequal Treatment for Capitol Policewomen?," 27 February 1990, Washington Post: A21.

K. JOHNSON: Well, you were, I read, one of the founders of an organization, the United

States Capitol Black Police Association.

A. JOHNSON: Yes.

K. JOHNSON: Can you describe the purpose of this group and some of its history?

A. JOHNSON: Yes. The purpose of that group was to try to get a fairer testing of grades

with the test because we thought the test was biased. Before the oral

board—have it evenly divided—you know it was going to be equally

divided with that. And just trying to get organized so everybody can come

together, and make it fair without it being too racially motivated in the

department.4

K. JOHNSON: When did the group first form?

A. JOHNSON: I think that was about in the late '70s. That's when they started to hire

more females then, and they started coming in.

K. JOHNSON: Do you remember approximately how many people were in the

organization?

A. JOHNSON: I think it might have been about 50 or 60. It was a small group.

⁴ For more information on the activities of the U.S. Capitol Black Police Association and its partner organization, the Capitol Police chapter of the National Black Police Association, see Walter Pincus, "Black Capitol Police Officers Organize for 'Fair Treatment,'" 2 March 1990, *Washington Post*: A21; Walter Pincus, "Changes Backed for Hill Police; Pay, Grievance System May Be Overhauled," 23 March 1990, *Washington Post*: A21; Kenneth J. Cooper, "Minorities Hold Just 16% of Top Ranks of U.S. Capitol Police, Profile Shows," 19 March 1993, *Washington Post*: A17; Bill Miller, "Capitol Police Hit With Race Complaint; Black Officers See 'Rabid Animosity," 13 April 2001, *Washington Post*: B1.

K. JOHNSON:

Did you have any mentors, or someone when you first joined the force, that helped you to—besides the veteran officer that you were assigned with, especially because you were a woman, to just—if you ran into any sort of problems, that that person would be there to help you.

A. JOHNSON:

No, I was on my own. So I always just went home and just cried about it, talked to my husband about it, and got over it. There were no mentors then—nobody that you could really talk to because even officials were a little leery of females. No. There were no mentors.

K. JOHNSON:

How did your job and your responsibilities change over the years? You talked about going from the midnight shift to the day shift, and you were working on outside detail. What other assignments did you have?

A. JOHNSON:

At one point, once they got used to females, I was able to come inside and work, and I worked what we used to call the "Fearless Five." It was a group that would come in whenever the Senate would come in—we would come in an hour before they would come in—and we would stand around their chambers, and make sure that nobody can go past us other than the Members. And then from the "Fearless Five," we went to . . .

K. JOHNSON:

Who else was in the "Fearless Five"?

A. JOHNSON:

Oh my God. There was Officer Willis, Officer Patterson, Officer Ron Knapp—there was a whole group of us. Henry Turner. What's his name? Arlee Anderson. Trying to remember all my little friends from back in the day.

K. JOHNSON:

That's a good memory.

A. JOHNSON: There was a group of us.

K. JOHNSON: Were you the only woman in the group?

A. JOHNSON: When we first started out, yes. I started as the first female with them when

they started the "Fearless Five." And that was really the only way you

could get weekends [off]. So of course, because I had a child, I wanted the

weekends off. So that was one of the good perks with that. You could get

[16:00] the weekends off, if you worked those hours, different hours. And you got

to meet the Senators, too. So, all that worked out good. And they said,

"Oh, a female." I said, "Yeah, I'm here. Come and see it." What was it you

asked me?

K. JOHNSON: Oh, just about how your assignments changed over time.

A. JOHNSON: I think I spent 11 years at the Capitol. And then I changed over and went

over to the House detail.

K. JOHNSON: What did you do when you were over at the House side?

A. JOHNSON: When I moved over to the House detail, I got to work the doors, the

different doors that let people and tourists and staffers in. And I think I

spent a few years doing that, and then they opened the daycare center,

which was 501 First Street. That was when they had the daycare center.

So, I transferred down there, and I worked there for eight years, which was

really good then.

K. JOHNSON: Were your main duties checking identification?

A. JOHNSON:

Yes, checking people coming in because it was a daycare center for the Members and staffers coming in. So we sat at the front desk and made sure everybody that came in had IDs.

K. JOHNSON:

You talked a little bit about the promotion process.

A. JOHNSON:

Yes.

K. JOHNSON:

And you answered this to some extent about it being more difficult for women and minorities, but was it also difficult for women and minorities to get specialty assignments, such as plainclothes, or K9 units, or electronic security?

A. JOHNSON:

Yes, it was hard for females to get into those positions—and the K9. It was hard for them to get into the patrol division, because like I said, when I came it was all male then. So it didn't matter about your race, they didn't really want females in those positions. So it was hard training just to try to get in. And the motorcycles—same way. It was hard for females to get on those different positions.

K. JOHNSON:

Was there any sort of group that formed among the women to try to break down some of these barriers in an informal, or more formal, organization?

A. JOHNSON:

No, we didn't form anything for the females. Everybody just did individual things to try to prove themselves and get into it. So we did have a few females that did break the barriers [and] get in those different K9 and patrol divisions.

K. JOHNSON:

Besides the force growing in number, in great number over time, what were some of the other major changes that you can remember?

A. JOHNSON:

As they began to get more females, they decided to put us in female skirts, to dress us like ladies; we got the little WAVE hats. And then they started promoting more females to sergeants and giving them assignments that would travel with the Members, where before it was only men that really traveled with the Members, were on their special teams, for protection.

K. JOHNSON:

Was that something that you ever did?

A. JOHNSON:

No.

K. JOHNSON:

Was that something that you wanted to do?

A. JOHNSON:

No, I didn't want to do that part. I definitely didn't want to do that part.

K. JOHNSON:

You served under several Capitol Police chiefs. Do any of them stand out in your mind as being particularly memorable?

A. JOHNSON:

[20:00]

When I first came on, I would say that Chief [James M.] Powell was the main one for me. Because, like I said, I was on the midnight shift, and I had a four-year-old son. And he was a family-type person. So when I did my hardship letter, he sent it back and said, "Put her on day shift, we have to keep her family together." Because my husband and I were going to split about then anyway, because he was working about 3 to 11 at Giant Warehouse. And so we had, in between those times—he would get off at 11, and I had to be at work at 11—we had to get a babysitter in between that time, so my son was not getting sleep at all. It was bad for us. So he did the transfer for me to go on day shift right away.

⁵ James M. Powell became the first chief of the newly autonomous Capitol Police Force on February 1, 1980.

K. JOHNSON: What was the hardship letter?

A. JOHNSON:

The hardship letter was just explaining that I had a four-year-old son at home, and my husband was working 3 to 11 at Giant, and to try to keep a babysitter for a couple of hours, who was a school student, and she had to go home and get in bed and get ready for school herself. So the hardship was that we couldn't have a babysitter for that time of night, and if he could in any way possible, and as soon as possible, have me transferred to the day shift, it didn't matter.

K. JOHNSON:

Do you know if this was something that was in place before women came on the force, or was this something new to help working women?

A. JOHNSON:

They had a few hardships for men that had families, also. But being the first female for hardship . . . and, of course, the guys felt that was favoritism. I didn't. So Chief Powell was good for that. And [James J.] Carvino, he was good because he helped us get a pay raise. 6 {laughter} And then Chief [Terrance W.] Gainer was gone—but he's been gone now about two years I think. But he was good because he was more of a handson chief. If he saw you doing something, he would do the same thing. He would work beside you. He always said, "You have to be—no matter how high you get up—you have to be able to do the same thing that you expect somebody else to do." And I thought that was great. So then we're back to

_

⁶ James J. Carvino succeeded James M. Powell as chief on August 16, 1984. He resigned three years later on June 25, 1987. See Lyle V. Harris, "Racine, Wis., Chief to Head Capitol Police," 17 August 1984, *Washington Post*: C11; "Chief of Capitol Police Resigns," 26 June 1987, *Washington Post*: D6.

⁷ Terrance W. Gainer was the chief of the U.S. Capitol Police from May 29, 2002, until his resignation on March 3, 2006. See Spencer S. Hsu, "District's No. 2 Officer to Lead Capitol Police; Gainer to Take Over Depleted Agency," 30 May 2002, *Washington Post*: B5; Del Quentin Wilber, "Gainer Leaving Top Capitol Police Post; Some Cite Clashes With Lawmakers," 4 March 2006, *Washington Post*: B1.

our new chief now [Phillip Morse], which I left as soon as he made chief.⁸ And he's good, oh, he gave a nice speech.

K. JOHNSON:

This was for your retirement party?

A. JOHNSON:

My retirement party. And I was telling my kids, I was sitting there, and he was starting from '74, everything I had been through. I said, "I did all that and didn't realize." My life changed throughout those stages. And my daughter and son they said, "You did." And it was, "Okay, I did."

K. JOHNSON:

What were some of the things that he highlighted in your career?

A. JOHNSON:

He was talking about when I came on with the men's uniform. And then he was talking about all the things I had to endure, just to stand in the cold. And then he went into the 9/11—he went into when our two officers got killed, the anthrax, the long hours when Congress would stay around the clock, and standing outside for State of the Union—and he was naming all these things. And he said, "She was still standing." He said, "Not that many of us are still standing after 32 years." And he said, "She endured all this because she cared about herself, and she cared about the department." And like they put it, "She was more of a family person, who believed not only in her family, but in her co-workers, too." I really did.

⁻

⁸ Upon Gainer's retirement, longtime officer Christopher McGaffin served as acting chief. Phillip D. Morse replaced McGaffin as chief on October 27, 2006. See John McAdrle, "McGaffin Will Retire When Chief Is Hired," 11 September 2006, *Roll Call*; Mary Beth Sheridan, "New Chief Has 21 Years With Agency," 28 October 2006, *Washington Post*: B5.

⁹ Reference is to multiple episodes. In 1998, Russell E. Weston, Jr., shot and killed Capitol Police Officers Jacob J. Chestnut, Jr., and Detective John M. Gibson in the line of duty. For more information on the 1998 shooting, see "The 1998 Shooting of Two Capitol Police Officers," Weekly Historical Highlights, Office of History and Preservation, Office of the Clerk, http://clerk.house.gov/art history/highlights.html?action=view&intID=270. In a separate incident following the attacks on the World Trade Center and the Pentagon in 2001, the offices of then Senate Majority Leader Thomas A. Daschle received a letter containing trace amounts of anthrax bacteria. See Ceci Connolly and Helen Dewar, "Anthrax Scare Comes to Capitol Hill; Letter to Daschle Tested for Bacteria; ABC Worker's Son Has Disease in N.Y.," 16 October 2001, *Washington Post*: A1; John Lancaster and Dan Eggen, "Anthrax on Senate Letter Called Potent; Investigators Pursue Links to Fla., N.Y. Letters," 17 October 2001, *Washington Post*: A1.

[24:00]

And I still, like I always tell them, when I did my little speech, I said, "It's because I love people, and I believe if you're treated fairly, it comes back to you." And I just love people, and even after all the things that I went through, I was still standing because of the grace of God with that. And I just love people, everybody. And who is it? Congressman Greg Laughlin, at the retirement, they said he said it all. He said, "She's the kind of person that you would want your whole department to be like." And I looked around like "Me?" {laughter} He said, "You just don't realize the impact that you have on people." I said, "I'm just being me." And I told my children it's the way that you're brought up and the way that you treat people, they will treat you the same, they will be good to you. And I really believe that.

K. JOHNSON:

It sounds as though you had a major impact on a lot of people.

A. JOHNSON:

Yes, and I didn't realize it. And like I told him—"just being me"—and I didn't realize it. Because my minister from church, he would say, "Did you realize you'd be at all that?" I said, "No." He said, "Wow, okay." But it's history, and it's over. And I'm happy. And as long as I know those people felt that way and I made some impact in their lives—and they did in mine, too, for 32 years. So they said, "Now enjoy yourself and relax." I said, "Okay." But they said, "If you ever need anything, call us, because we are there for you." I said, "Oh, wow. Okay."

K. JOHNSON:

One of the topics that you brought up was 9/11 and the Capitol Police officers. Going back even further—the bombing in the Senate in 1983.¹⁰ What do you remember about that event?

¹⁰ On the night of November 7, 1983, a bomb exploded near the Senate chamber. The blast damaged furniture and artwork and knocked out nearby windows and a wall partition, but no one was injured. Three self-professed Communists admitted to the bombings in 1990. See "Bomb Explodes in Capitol," Historical Minutes, 1964-Present, Senate Historical Office, http://www.senate.gov/artandhistory/history/minute/bomb explodes in capitol.htm;

A. JOHNSON:

Oh, man, I was just coming back to work after having my daughter. And we were working late. I think that we had just gone out of session when that bomb went off. It was scary. And I had a little second thought about that—coming back—because I'd just had a baby. My second child, rather. But I prayed about it, and I came back to work. But it was a scary place to come back to at that point. My family thought—they said, "You sure you want to?" I said, "I can handle it."

K. JOHNSON:

How did it impact the police officers?

A. JOHNSON:

Oh, the security tightened up even more. And everybody did—well, we always did good security, I always thought—but we stepped it up even higher. Because we knew we wanted to go home, and the Members and staff and everybody wanted to go home, so you've got to make sure that you're vigilant and double-checking everything, and somebody double-check behind you, because we didn't want something like that to happen again.

K. JOHNSON:

Can you provide an example of some of the increased security checks that you did?

A. JOHNSON:

When we locked the doors, we made sure somebody else checked behind us and double-check. We made sure we checked extra carefully in the bathrooms and different places that people could hide if they wanted to do that. And as people came through, they started adding the metal detectors and X-ray machines so that we could double-check.

Donald C. Bacon, "Violence," in *The Encyclopedia of the United States Congress*, vol. 4, ed. Donald C. Bacon, et al. (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1995): 2061. For more information on the immediate effects of the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001, had on the U.S. Capitol Police, see Spencer S. Hsu, "New Needs Transform Capitol Security: Anti-Terror Funds Bolster Police Force," 29 November 2001, *Washington Post*: A1.

K. JOHNSON:

So from what you remember, this was after the '83 bombing that the metal detectors were in the office buildings?

A. JOHNSON:

Yeah, that's what I remember. No, it was before—no, it was before then that we had metal detectors. Yeah, it was before then because my son was in school. It was before '83. Because I was working the galleries then, and people had—when they come up to the galleries, they had to be checked in. So the metal detectors were there. But the X-ray machines, you're right, the X-ray machines came later at the doors. Because I remember we had to hand-search purses, wow.¹¹

K. JOHNSON:

So that was during the '70s and '80s—early '80s—that you had to do the hand searches?

A. JOHNSON:

Yeah, had to do the hand searches then with the purses.

K. JOHNSON:

Of course it has to be one of the more tragic events in Capitol history, is when the two police officers were shot and killed.¹²

_

¹¹ According to a 1998 New York Times article, X-ray machines were first installed at 10 major points of entry to the Capitol and to the House and Senate office buildings following an earlier Senate bombing on March 1, 1971. In the absence of X-ray scanners, Capitol Police searched by hand the bags, purses, and briefcases of every person including Members—at each entrance. After a woman brandished a knife in the offices of Senator Edward M. Kennedy in 1979, the Senate Rules Committee voted to install metal detectors at all entrances to the Senate office buildings and to the Senate side of the Capitol building. The House considered, but did not adopt, similar security measures. Following the 1983 bombing, Capitol Police thereafter funneled visitors through fewer entrances with more sensitive metal detectors and restricted visitor and lobbyist entry into the hallways leading to the House and Senate chambers. Jack Russ, then House Sergeant at Arms, also admitted that the House considered "fencing off" much of the Capitol grounds, installing Plexiglas barriers in the Visitor's Gallery, and putting in place a key-card entry system in the Capitol following the explosion. House and Senate Members remained uneasy about Capitol security and in 1986 they debated erecting a wrought-iron fence around the Capitol perimeter. See "Capitol Guards Tighten Security to Prevent Another Bombing," 14 March 1971, New York Times: 69; Richard L. Lyons and Mary Russell, "On Capitol Hill," 30 November 1979, Washington Post: A16; Margaret Shapiro, "Hill Opinion Is on Both Sides of the Fence," 16 November 1983, Washington Post: C1; Saundra Saperstein, "Hill Leaders Endorse Plan for Fence Around Capitol," 1 May 1986, Washington Post: B1.

¹² "The 1998 Shooting of Two Capitol Police Officers," Weekly Historical Highlights, Office of History and Preservation, Office of the Clerk, http://clerk.house.gov/art_history/highlights.html?action=view&intID=270. In the week following the shooting, the *New York Times* ran a series of articles about the incident under the heading

A. JOHNSON: It was.

K. JOHNSON: How did this affect you personally?

A. JOHNSON: Oh, I broke down. I was working overtime that day in the Rayburn

subway. For some reason, the police officers always get the late stuff, and people and press were coming through saying "two of your police officers got shot over at the Capitol." So then we had to go stick our heads in the credit union window, so we could see the television. I said, "Oh, my God."

And then they started coming over, yelled two officers were down,

[28:00] and they didn't know if they had the shooter or not. So they shut

everything down at that point. And then later on, throughout the evening,

that's when they came over and told us who the officers were that had been shot. And I broke down. So some of my coworkers, they took over

because they didn't quite know them the way that I knew them, because

I'd worked with these two officers all the way through.

K. JOHNSON: This was Officers Chestnut and Gibson. So you had worked with them

before?

A. JOHNSON: Yes, personally, side by side, joking with them. So that was a heartbreaker

there. I was totally out of it at that point.

K. JOHNSON: How did that affect the police force? Because this is the first time that

officers had been killed in the line of duty.

"Capitol Hill Slayings." See, especially, Frances X. Clines, "Assailant and a Tourist Hurt in Shootout," 25 July 1998, *New York Times*: A1 and "Suspect is Charged as Doctors Try to Keep Him Alive," 26 July 1998, *New York Times*: A1; Alison Mitchell, "2 Men on Capitol Force Are First Killed on Duty," 25 July 1998, *New York Times*: A9.

A. JOHNSON:

Yes. Everybody was heartbroken. And we even tightened up security even more. They started doubling up on the doors. And because the way they had security check—security back then—one person at a door wasn't going to get it because you were doing so much, and trying to get the tourists through, that you couldn't see the next person coming in. And that's what happened to Chestnut on that door. Because you had to try to check people, then people want a wheelchair for somebody that can't walk, then you're trying to do all these things, so anybody could really get past. So after that, security got even tighter. They put even more officers there, and cameras.¹³

K. JOHNSON:

So it was common before that for just one officer to be at each of the doors?

A. JOHNSON:

Yes. And most of the time, if they were doing anything, it would be like early in the morning, when they knew it was real busy. Then you put more officers, but as everybody came in around 9:00, 10:00, then they'd break it down.

K. JOHNSON:

Okay.

A. JOHNSON:

Yeah. Find somewhere else for me to go.

K. JOHNSON:

Did you attend the ceremony of the officers laying in honor in the Capitol

Rotunda?¹⁴

¹³ Security cameras were placed first in strategic locations in the Capitol following the 1971 Senate bombing. See "At a Glance: Violence at Capitol and the Response," 25 July 1998, *New York Times*: A9.

¹⁴ For more information about those who have Lain in State or in Honor, see "Individuals Who Have Lain in State or in Honor," House History, Office of History and Preservation, Office of the Clerk, http://clerk.house.gov/art history/house history/lieinstate.html and http://www.aoc.gov/cc/capitol/lain in state.cfm.

A. JOHNSON:

I sure did; I sure did. It was heartbreaking. They gave all of us a tape of it. And, yeah, I attended that.

K. JOHNSON:

Now, another major event, of course, was September 11, 2001. What do you recall about that day?

A. JOHNSON:

That was another heartbreaker there, to know that at first thought, maybe a plane just went into the towers. And then as we were watching the news, and we were working in the subway, then they said another plane had hit. And then my partner and I, we said, "No, that's not an accident. Something else is going on." And then that was when they came over the radio and told us to start evacuating the building because a plane had gone into the Pentagon. So my partner and I, we said, "We got to be next, then." But we had to make sure that we got everybody out and cleared everything, and they said everything—everybody—was out of the building. So we stayed and waited until our officials told us what we could do. And we just stayed to protect the building; we made sure the Members and everybody had gotten out. That was one of those things that they call a code red—that I had never heard since I had been on the department. And a code red means that whatever it is, it's going to take everybody out at that point. But I think . . . was that the one? I think that was the plane in Pennsylvania that kept the one from coming to the Capitol. And I prayed for all of those people, bless their hearts. They helped us a lot. And they are heroes.

K. JOHNSON:

So once you helped the people evacuate, the public and the Members, you stayed in the Capitol, the police officers stayed in the Capitol?

A. JOHNSON:

Yeah, we stayed there, until our officials told us. More officers came in to see if they could help. But we just stayed; we didn't leave. **K. JOHNSON:** Did you have any sort of training for emergency events like what happened

and for the bombings?

A. JOHNSON: Oh, at that point, we know that we'd have to get everybody out of the

building, and we're supposed to have a certain meeting place, where all the

[32:00] officers meet up, to be accounted for. So they did train us then. Once we

get everybody out, we have to meet—they tell us a little code and we go,

and everybody meets. Everybody's accounted for. We had our officials.

K. JOHNSON: But your duty is to evacuate the public and the Members first?

A. JOHNSON: Yeah.

K. JOHNSON: What kind of changes took place after this event?

A. JOHNSON: After that, anybody that came through the subway that Members had and

said "They're with me," we said, "Could we please just send them through

here, for our security and for your security?" And even more so on the

doors as they came in because most people come in through the doors—

the Independence [Avenue] doors, different doors—that we were just

checking. "Oh, we just came to go over to the galleries . . ."—and we told

them they still had to be double-checked just in case they missed

something on the door. We wanted to make sure we had it cleared here.

[At] the Rayburn subway that I ended up working at before I retired the

public could come through as long as they had passes. So once all this with

the shooting, with the 9/11, they stopped the public from coming through

the Rayburn subway, and they directed everybody through the Cannon

subway where you can't take water, anything like that, if you're not a staff

member. And different things they [visitors] would just have to throw out.

That they did, they cut it out because they just wanted everybody confined to one thing, where they could be accounted for. So they tightened it up even more.

K. JOHNSON:

As police officers, did you have to undergo more training because of these events?

A. JOHNSON:

No, they didn't send us through any more training. They just told us to be vigilant, and they—oh, yes, we did. I'm sorry; yes, we did. We had to go to the bombing school. They sent us to a bombing school where we had to go and be able to identify different types of weapons, different types of packages that we would be able to recognize right away. Because they were starting to have things like a—they would have things in their shoes, and what else was there? Yeah, they sent us to a school where we could recognize—and if we didn't pass, we didn't go past that point. You had to stay there until you could recognize these things. But if you got it wrong on the test, a bell would go off. And believe me, you didn't move from out that screen until you got it right there.

K. JOHNSON:

What time period was this? Was this after the '83 bombing?

A. JOHNSON:

No, that was after 9/11 and the shooting of our officers. It was around that time. 15

K. JOHNSON:

So, very recent then. The '90s, and into the 21st century.

A. JOHNSON:

Yeah, 21st century.

¹⁵ See Shapiro, "Hill Opinion Is on Both Sides of the Fence," 16 November 1983, *Washington Post*: C1. For information on the specific changes in Capitol security following the terrorists attacks in 2001, see Stephen W. Stathis and Paul E. Dwyer, "Capitol Hill Security: Recent Actions and Organizational Responsibilities," 3 February 2004, Report RL30861, Congressional Research Service, Library of Congress, Washington, D.C.

K. JOHNSON: Do you remember when identification badges started for staff?

A. JOHNSON: No, I don't remember when they started. I don't remember that at all. ¹⁶

K. JOHNSON: I asked you about metal detectors earlier, which you talked about already.

Do you remember any other upgrades in security that we haven't already

talked about?

A. JOHNSON: In security, no. I think that was it.

K. JOHNSON: Did you ever receive any assignments, any special assignments to details

like inaugurations or Joint Sessions?

A. JOHNSON: No, because each detail—House, Senate, and Capitol—they had

assignments where you would have to work. For each detail, they'd assign

your people. I would be out on southeast corner, by the Supreme Court;

[36:00] we formed a line around to keep anybody from coming past. We did things

like that for that. But specialties, no. If you're on a different side, like the

House side, you knew you were going to work outside. So, then as—when

my partner retired, then I was able to stay inside and work the Rayburn

subway, where Members and staff and dignitaries could come through, and

we checked their IDs. They would give us a book we would look through

so we could know what passes would let people through and cut off traffic

with security. But no specialty assignments.

¹⁶ Congressional identification badges existed prior to the 1983 bombing. After the 1983 attack, all Capitol visitors—including Hill staff, but not Members—had to show identification to enter the Capitol. See Ronald Kessler and Michel Marriott, "Tourists, Staff and Reporters Given ID Checks at Capitol," 10 November 1983, *Washington Post*: B1; Joel Brinkley, "Capitol Security Is Tightened After Bombing," 9 November 1983, *New York Times*: A1.

K. JOHNSON: Do you have any memorable assignments or memorable days on the job

that you haven't already brought up?

A. JOHNSON: No, I can't think of anything offhand.

K. JOHNSON: As a Capitol Police Officer, you had the opportunity to interact on a daily

basis with staff, Members, and the general public. Was this an aspect of the

job that you enjoyed?

A. JOHNSON: I enjoyed it a lot because of the different personalities and talking to

people, Members, and staffers—good people, too. And that's what I always

told my partner. I said, "It's the way you talk to people." He said, "They

heard me the first time." Maybe they didn't; you don't know what was on

their mind when they came in. So I always said, "Could you step back

please?" You know, I said, "Be courteous." And so he said, "All right."

K. JOHNSON: Do you remember some of the women Members of the 1970s? Because

you were one of the few female police officers, and there weren't a lot of

women Members at this time.

A. JOHNSON: I know it. I remember Congresswoman Bella Abzug with her hats. Shirley

Chisholm. Who else was there—I'm trying to think—back in those days.

God, my memory doesn't work that way anymore. 17

K. JOHNSON: Barbara Jordan? 18

A. JOHNSON: Yes, I remember.

¹⁷ For more information on Bella Abzug and Shirley Chisholm, see Office of History and Preservation, Office of the Clerk, *Women in Congress*, *1917-2006* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 2006): 446-451 and 440-445, respectively, and http://womenincongress.house.gov/.

¹⁸ Office of History and Preservation, *Women in Congress*, 1917-2006: 488-493 and http://womenincongress.house.gov/.

K. JOHNSON: And <u>Pat Schroeder</u> was there in the 1970s. ¹⁹

A. JOHNSON: Thank

Thank you. And she's a sweetheart too because she comes through, [and] she says, "You're still here?" "Yes, ma'am, I'm getting ready to retire." {laughter} Yeah, there were some good women back in those days, but my memory's not good—thank you for giving me those names. I always tell my children, "I can't remember from yesterday to today. How am I going to remember now?" But, yeah, those were good women coming through there, been through a lot.

K. JOHNSON:

Did you have any role models when you first started on the job? Maybe women Members, or women staffers, since there really weren't that many during the period?

A. JOHNSON:

There weren't that many. I think I connected more so—I think, when I started back in the '70s, I worked in the bottom of the Capitol, and I used to work with the female elevator operators, and we formed a little bond there because I was standing on the top. . . . Have you been to Rayburn? On the Capitol side there's an escalator that goes up (and the elevators) when they are voting, and I was standing there, and as the Members come out, I would tell them "Hold the elevator," so the Members can get on. And we formed a bond there. And Jean, she's my sweetheart, and we just bonded from there. And even now that I'm retired, well, I've already retired, we still try to stay in touch.

K. JOHNSON:

Did she start around the same period as you?

¹⁹ Ibid.: 494-499 and http://womenincongress.house.gov/.

A. JOHNSON:

Yes. She started maybe about five years later. I think she said it was five years later because she's getting ready to retire. Who else was there . . . train drivers, and there was just so many people that impacted my life, and that was good for me, and I was good for them. Working together—that was the only way.

K. JOHNSON:

Well, now that you've retired, do you view yourself as a role model?

A. JOHNSON:

[40:00]

Not really. I'm just thinking that I was doing what I was put on Earth to do and make people's lives hopefully easier and better, the same way they have made mine. And I don't consider myself as a role model, just doing what God put me out here to do. And I loved it. And if I had to do it over again, I would do the same thing over again. That's how much I enjoyed my job and the people around me.

K. JOHNSON:

Several times you talked about the collegial atmosphere, once the men got used to women sort of being on the force, sort of a family kind of arrangement. Did you ever socialize with the officers away from the job? Did you ever have any kind of picnics or events where the officers could get to know each other better?

A. JOHNSON:

Yeah, we used to have our little parties, like Christmas parties, that we got to know each other and drink. And things like King's Dominion—they'd give us the tickets; we would go as a group. And like I said, the picnic things worked out well where we all got together with families and mingled that way.

K. JOHNSON:

A lot of different staff groups in the House and the Senate had baseball games or some sort of athletic events. Did you have anything like that?

A. JOHNSON: No, we didn't do that. I think the guys might have done that, but the

females didn't do it. We didn't do it.

K. JOHNSON: So, if they did, you probably weren't included.

A. JOHNSON: No. {laughter} Probably weren't included. I probably wasn't.

K. JOHNSON: We're just going to take a short break, if that's okay with you.

A. JOHNSON: Okay.

END OF PART ONE ~ BEGINNING OF PART TWO

K. JOHNSON: Okay, I am back talking to Marie Johnson, and I was hoping that you

could talk a little bit more about some of the gender barriers that you had

to break with the male officers and just some of the bonding that may have

occurred.

A. JOHNSON: Okay. Some of the bonding that I really remember is working the House

steps with some of my cohorts. And we would be out there—they would be

telling jokes and things, and we would be laughing. They said, "Are you

okay?" And I said, "I'm doing fine." As long as they didn't get out of hand,

and we used to laugh and joke, and then they would treat me to breakfast,

and then I would treat them sometimes. We would just go in and sit down

and talk on our breaks, just talk about different things that's going on

around the Capitol. And they were good guys to work with. And I miss

them—most of them are retired, of course. But those were some good

days.

And then I remember working in the Rotunda. And the thing about liking people and dealing with tourists coming in before they really tightened up on security—as they would come into the Rotunda, the first thing they would do, they would walk into the extensions that were there because they were looking up—and oh God, that Rotunda, everybody should have to see the Rotunda. It is so pretty, and when you look up and just catch your breath. And then as people walk through and they hit the barriers, and you bust out laughing. "I'm not laughing at you, it's just that. . . ."

They say, "It's so pretty." I say, "Isn't it gorgeous?" Just memories like that—it makes it all worth it. Because before I had started working, I had never been to the Capitol, so I was one of those tourists at one point. So, when you came up to me [and said], "Oh my God, look what I've been missing." So I would recommend that to anybody. Bring your family up here. And just the memories—it was so nice and so good, and it's just a beautiful place.

K. JOHNSON:

You talked about some of the changes that took place on the Capitol Police Force. What changes do you remember of Congress from the 1970s through to when you just retired? How do you think that the institution has changed?

A. JOHNSON:

It's a lot bigger. There's more security; there's more work. Because, now, you're talking about—the '70s weren't as bad security wise than it is now—because as time changed, the things around the world changed, so you have to go with the changes that went through, that we've gone through, to make it better and safer for everybody. So, as they used to tease us back in the '70s, "What, you have one bullet in your shirt pocket?" "Sure, we do. One bullet." But like I said—and we went through one, two . . . as I can recall, we went through three different types of weapons to improve for the department. So that was where changes came

in. Because I know when I came in, we had the little revolvers, and then went into the nine millimeters at the end. We think they were better, but thank God we haven't had to use our weapons up here.

K. JOHNSON: Did you have training on a yearly basis with weapons?

A. JOHNSON: Yes.

K. JOHNSON: And tests that you had to pass?

A. JOHNSON: Yes, we had to qualify twice a year. Twice a year. They have open range,

where you can practice to make sure, because you never know what might

happen.

K. JOHNSON: And that's on the campus?

A. JOHNSON: Yes.

K. JOHNSON: Is that in Rayburn?

A. JOHNSON: It's in Rayburn. And then they have one out at FLETC [Federal Law

Enforcement Training Center]. Not FLETC—I'm sorry—Cheltenham

now. That's where our other facility is. 20

K. JOHNSON: One of the topics I wanted to ask you about is I read that in 1980, the

Capitol Police Force was officially separated from the District of Columbia

²⁰ The full name of the facility is the Federal Law Enforcement Training Center, U.S. Capitol Police Training Academy. In 2001, the Capitol Police Force moved its firearms requalification and pursuit driver training programs to the former U.S. Naval Communications Detachment at Cheltenham, Md. See Spencer S. Hsu, "New Needs Transform Capitol Security: Anti-Terror Funds Bolster Police Force," 29 November 2001, *Washington Post*: A1 and "Terror Spending Giving Region Wartime Boost; D.C. Emerging as Nation's Top Economy," 2 December 2001, *Washington Post*: A1. For more information on the Cheltenham site, specifically, see Emily Yehle, "New Police Training Site Replicates Parts of Capitol," 21 October 2008, *Roll Call*.

[Metropolitan] Police Force.²¹ Did this impact the force at all? Do you remember any changes that took place in the early 1980s because of this?

A. JOHNSON:

[4:00]

I don't remember that much of a change once we had separated from the Metropolitan. There wasn't that much of a change. [The break] just gave us more work to do on our own, because we protect Capitol Hill ourselves.

K. JOHNSON:

Earlier I asked you about some of the Capitol Police Chiefs, what you remembered. What do you recollect about the various Sergeants at Arms that served for Congress, or on the House side? Did you have any daily interaction with the Sergeant at Arms? ²²

A. JOHNSON:

Not too much interaction with the Sergeant at Arms at all, none at all, because they were always at the Capitol. But I know they were friendly, and they always tried to make sure the police had everything that they needed to have. You could always go to them if you needed something. Because I think I remember, wow, I remember Jack Russ. I'm trying to think, who else? I remember—and, of course, [Bill] Livingood is here now, still.²³ I'm trying to remember if there was another one.

K. JOHNSON:

Is it [Werner] Brandt?

A. JOHNSON:

I don't know; I don't remember [Werner] Brandt. I can't think of the other ones.

²¹ On December 20, 1979, President James Earl (Jimmy) Carter signed into law "an Act to establish the position of Chief of the Capitol Police, and for other purposes" (93 Stat. 1099–1100). The act "provides for an orderly and equitable system for phasing out the Metropolitan Detail to the Capitol Police Force," effectively creating the autonomous Capitol Police Force in existence today. See *Congressional Record*, House, 96th Cong., 1st sess. (8 November 1979): 31506. James M. Powell was sworn in as Chief of the Capitol Police, completing the separation, on February 1, 1980. See "Chief to be Sworn to Old Job," 30 January 1980, *Washington Post*: C2.

²² For more information on the House Sergeant at Arms during Arva Marie Johnson's career with the U.S. Capitol Police Force, see "Sergeants at Arms of the House," House History, Office of History and Preservation, Office of the Clerk, http://clerk.house.gov/art_history/house_history/sergeants_at_arms.html.

²³ William "Bill" Livingood has been the House Sergeant at Arms since January 4, 1995.

K. JOHNSON: And Guthrie? Ben Guthrie?²⁴

A. JOHNSON: I think so. See, I'm not familiar with them.

K. JOHNSON: So you on a daily basis had much more of a relationship with the police

chief, rather than the Sergeant at Arms?

A. JOHNSON: Exactly, right. Yeah.

K. JOHNSON: Another topic that I came across was that the Capitol Police Force was

unionized in the late 1990s. 25 What do you remember about that?

A. JOHNSON: We tried. It started out pretty good, but then as . . . the union seemed to

become, to me, more [for] management, than for their officers. That was

another thing as I was leaving, a lot of people started to feel that way. And

they started to pull out of the union because it would seem like our

representatives would look out for us after a certain point, but now, most

of them ended up becoming officials, which meant they didn't really have

our best interests at heart. So like I said, quite a few people started pulling

out of the union. So it didn't really work, because when you think about—

to me, when you think about a union, and you're up on Capitol Hill, it's

hard to try to get things done through the police department. And to me,

it didn't work. It might have worked for some other people, but it didn't

work for me.

²⁴ Werner W. Brandt was the House Sergeant at Arms from March 12, 1992, to January 4, 1995. Benjamin J. Guthrie was the House Sergeant at Arms from March 1, 1980, to January 3, 1983.

²⁵ See Eric Schmitt, "Unions View for Votes of Capitol Hill Police," 29 March 1997, *New York Times*: 11; "Capitol Police Pick Union," 19 June 1997, *New York Times*: B12.

K. JOHNSON:

Towards the end of your career, there were many more women on the police force. Did you have the opportunity to offer any advice to these new recruits?

A. JOHNSON:

To me, I tried to tell them just do your job—what you're supposed to do. They're not asking you for any more than what they asked us for when I started. They don't want to hear that—from me, anyway. And it's almost as if you should be gone by now. So trying to tell them—because you're talking about the officers that are coming on now; coming on, they were my age when I started 32 years ago. So trying to tell them—but no, some would take the advice, and I said, "Just do what you're supposed to do, and do your best, and everything else will go fine." But they're not used to anybody telling them what to do. So when an official tells them something to do, where I would do it, they say, "Why should I do it?" Or they would tell me, "You're not an official, so why tell us?" But I'm trying to keep everything in line because I know how things run to make things better for the Members, staff, and everybody and tourists that's coming through. It makes your life a lot easier. So, some of them learned the hard way. I'm just hoping that everything will work out because the newer generation is completely different from what we were back in the—as everybody says in the day. But I think, in all, I think they're going to be okay.

[8:00]

K. JOHNSON:

When you first started on the force, did you and the other officers view your position as a career? Or do you think some of your colleagues viewed it more as a stepping stone to something different, maybe with the Secret Service, for instance?

A. JOHNSON:

Most of them viewed it as a stepping stone. I viewed it as a career. Coming from North Carolina, this was a good job for me, and it was a good career. But I think most people that came on in the '70s with me, they

stuck it out. And then we always say, if you've been here past six years, most of the time you're here, you're not going anywhere. But the newer people now, they stay here, but then they look for something else, and it's a stepping stone for them. Because with the training . . . like I didn't go down to Georgia. 26 They said there's really good training down there. I went down on L Street. They said, "Training is really good." But then when they get here, they do all the . . . you're going to be doing all this work—you're going to have PD; you're going to be kicking in doors; you're going to be doing all this. And then they get here. The young people now, they get here, and they say, "We're checking purses; we're telling people to step back and do this," so it's not the training that they're doing. They're doing good training. Like I told them, this is in case something really happens. You're ready for it. I mean, right now you have to do just a small stepping stone, but I would say I would be happy. That is, I'd rather have this steppingstone than to have something worse happen, like we've had back with the 9/11 and the officers being shot. At least you know your training is there. They want to do more. So that's why they're using this as a stepping stone at this point now.

K. JOHNSON:

So you think that this is something that is still the case—that a lot of officers view this still as a steppingstone to other professions?

A. JOHNSON:

Yeah, the younger ones that are coming in now.

K. JOHNSON:

Well, if you had the opportunity at this point, if there were some young women that were thinking about joining the Capitol Police Force, what advice would you offer them?

²⁶ The main campus of the Federal Law Enforcement Training Center is located in Glynco, Georgia. All federal law enforcement officers, from the Secret Service to the Border Patrol to the Capitol Police, train first at the Glynco campus before moving on to specific training. See Jennifer Yachnin, "Police May Lose Spot at Training HQ," 2 June 2003, *Roll Call*. See also, Spencer S. Hsu, "New Needs Transform Capitol Security; Anti-Terror Funds Bolster Police Force," 29 November 2001, *Washington Post*: A1.

A. JOHNSON:

Oh, wow. {laughter} I would recommend it . . . I think it's a good job, and it's improving a lot. The changes have improved a lot. If I was young again and could do it, I would come here and work. Yes, it's a good opportunity, and knowing what I know, I would come back. Young? Yeah, I would recommend it. As a matter of fact, I've got a niece that wants to come. I said, "Okay, I would recommend it to her because it's good."

K. JOHNSON:

Why would you recommend it?

A. JOHNSON:

The experience—to get to know the Members of Congress, get to know the laws, get to know the people, and the experience. And it's a good place to work; it really is. And the experience, it's just worth it, to me.

K. JOHNSON:

Was there anything else you wanted to add today?

A. JOHNSON:

No—nothing that I can think of.

K. JOHNSON:

Well, thank you very much. This was enjoyable.

A. JOHNSON:

Thank you, Kathleen.

Index

```
A
Abzug, Bella S., 26, 26n
Anderson, Arlee, 11
Anthrax. See terrorist attacks.
В
Brandt, Werner, 32, 33n
\mathbf{C}
Cannon House Office Building. See, Johnson, Arva Marie, assignments (House).
Capitol Police chapter of the National Black Police Association, 10n
Capitol Police Force. See United States Capitol Police Force.
Carter, James Earl (Jimmy), 32n
Carvino, James J., 15, 15n
Chestnut, Jacob J., Jr., 16n, 20–21. See also, terrorist attacks.
Chisholm, Shirley A., 26, 26n
D
Daschle, Thomas A., 16n
Di Simone, Alexandra, 5n
F
"Fearless Five," 11-12
Federal Law Enforcement Training Center (Glynco, Ga.), 35, 35n
Federal Law Enforcement Training Center, U.S. Capitol Police Training Academy (FLETC), 31,
   31n. See also, United States Capitol Police Force, training.
G
Gainer, Terrance W., 15, 15n
Gibson, John M., 16n, 20. See also, terrorist attacks.
Guthrie, Benjamin, 33, 33n
I
identification badges. See United States Capitol.
J
Johnson, Arva Marie
   assignments (Capitol), 2-4, 12, 19, 30
   assignments (House), 12, 23, 25, 29
   assignments (Senate), 11-12
   early life, 1-2
   as first African-American woman officer, 7–8, 12
```

```
first day, 2-3
   as recruit, 2
   reflections on career, 11, 17, 28, 34–35
   relationship with women Members, 16–17, 26–27
   relationship with women staffers, 26-27
   women officers, relationship with, 6, 9, 28-29
   See also, United States Capitol Police Force; Women officers; "Fearless Five"
Jordan, Barbara C., 26, 26n
K
Kennedy, Edward M., 19n
Knapp, Ron, 11
L
Laughlin, Gregory H., 17
Livingood, William, 32
Longworth House Office Building. See Johnson, Arva Marie, assignments (House).
M
McGaffin, Christopher, 16n
metal detectors. See United States Capitol, improvements to security.
Morse, Phillip, 16, 16n
P
Patterson, officer, 11
Powell, James M., 14-15, 14n
R
Rinaldi, Patricia, 5n
Rayburn House Office Building. See Johnson, Arva Marie, assignments (House).
Russ, Jack, 19n, 32.
Schroeder, Patricia S., 27, 27n
Senate bombing (1983). See terrorist attacks.
September 11th attacks. See terrorist attacks.
T
Terrorist attacks
Anthrax, 16n
   effects on security, 16-21, 23-24, 24n
   Senate bombing (1983), 17-19, 17n, 19n
  September 11<sup>th</sup>, 16, 16n, 18n, 22-24, 35
```

shootings in Capitol, 16, 16n, 19-21, 35

```
Turner, Henry, 11
U
United States Capitol
   improvements to security, 18-20, 18n, 19n, 20n, 25, 30
   identification badges, 12-13, 25
United States Capitol Black Police Association, 10, 10n
United States Capitol Police Force
   ambitions of officers, 34-35
   application process, 2
   Chiefs of, 15–16. See also, individual entry.
   culture of, 5-7, 17, 28, 29
   discrimination in, 10 See also, Women officers.
   diversity in, 5-7
   growth of, 30-32
   hardship letter, 14-15
   promotion process, 8–10, 13
   reaction to women officers. See Women officers.
   separation from Metropolitan Police Department (1979), 32, 32n
   training, 3-5, 23-24, 31
   unionization of, 33
   See also, Women officers; Johnson, Arva Marie.
W
Weston, Russell E., 16n
Willis, officer, 11
Women officers
   accommodations for, 5-6, 11
   discrimination against, 6-9, 13
   next generation of, 34
   uniforms for, 6, 14, 16
X
```

X-ray machines. See United States Capitol, improvements to security.

Yount, Nancy, 5n